Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 1st December 2021 at 8.00pm in The Community Room Hilmarton.
Councillors Present
J Henly (Chairman) M Wilkins, J Files, S Warren-Willcox, P Maynard, W Leaning, L Hays and R Fry

Members of the public – None
Clerk: Jacquie Henly

Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1  Apologies were accepted from Cllrs McFadzean, Jeary and Farci.  Apologies were also received from Wiltshire Councillor Ashley O’Neill   
There were no members present for public participation

Item 2 – Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda
2.1 There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda.  Cllr Maynard did declare an interest later in the meeting when a discussion took place regarding the Wildlife Nature Reserve, as he is a Trustee of the Wiltshire Wildlife Trust.
Item 3 – Minutes of the last meeting
3.1 Minutes from the Parish Council meeting dated Wednesday 8th September 2021 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 4 – To discuss Items on the Clerks Report previously circulated to members

4.1  Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning applications received since September 2021.

4.2  Clerk with the help of Cllr Warren-Willcox filed a CATG form requesting a reduction in speed limit through Goatacre and the speed limit should cover a longer stretch of road.  Cllr Henly attended the CATG meeting where approval was granted for a speed survey from Lyneham to the Beversbrook roundabout on the A3102.

4.3  The Clerk sent a link to Cllr Warren-Willcox so he could look at past Area Board Meeting Minutes.

4.4 The Clerk asked Cllr Hays to confirm with Cllr Files if Goatacre Social Club were interested in having the old defibrillator from the Sc

4.5  The Clerk sent Cllr Wilcox a copy of the Rights of Way routes still looking for volunteers to walk.

4.6  The Clerk wrote an article on bonfires, asking people to be considerate when lighting any type of fire. 

4.7  Collection of data from the volunteers who helped cover all the rights of way in Hilmarton Parish. Some reports still outstanding.

4.8   The Clerk reported to Wiltshire Council the 50mph signs that need replacing along the A3102. Listed are the Reference numbers:   00044079, 00044080, 00044083, 00044084, 00044085.
4.10  The Clerk chased Matt Perrott to ask when the barrier at the end of the path coming from Poynder Place onto Lammas Close was going to be moved to make it easier for wheelchair users.  A reminder that the tarmac needed leveling was also given. 

4.11 The Clerk consulted with members regarding the re-routing application for footpath Bremhill 10 SN11 9HR.This footpath is already an established re-route and therefore Members had no objection to the proposal.  


Item 5 – The Proposal for more Affordable Housing
5.1 After discussion it was resolved that Hilmarton Parish Council would not support the proposal presented to them at the last meeting for more affordable housing on the stretch of land adjacent to Poynder Place. 

Members reasons for not supporting the proposals were:

It was felt there was already a good proportion of social housing in the Parish

Lack of amenities in the Parish

The Parish had already recently supported 7 new affordable homes adjacent to Poynder Place

The infrastructure was not in place to support more homes, Sewage problems, and single lane roads

People from the Parish who have indicated they need affordable housing are extremely unlikely to be offered one of the new homes.

Any family obtaining a new home due to a connection to the Primary School this is only a short-term solution as the Children move onto Secondary School and beyond.

It was also felt that WC should be concentrating on building on Brownfield sites rather than Greenfield sites.  

Finally, should they support this most recent proposal it would likely mean further development would follow.

5.2  The Clerk will contact Wiltshire Council with the decision.  

Item 6 – Finance 
6.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of November 2021 

Current Account: £1062.09    Deposit Account:  £25795.00

6.2 

	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	T/F 
	Hilmarton PCC – Grass Cutting
	                    650.00

	T/F
	Play Safety – Park Inspection
	                      90.60

	T/F
	Kevin Iles House & Garden Services – Grass cutting
	                     100.00

                      50.00

	
	
	

	
	Paid In
	Amount

	
	August
	                           .22                         

	
	September Interest
	                           .21

	
	October
	                           .22                           

	
	HMRC – VAT refund
	                       65.14


6.3  The Clerk distributed copies of the proposed budget/precept for 2022/23.  The earmarked reserves had been amended to allow for a significant spend on the replacement of play park equipment.  This was approved.  It was discussed and agreed that next year we would also need to include a reserve for maintenance for the bus shelters and well house.

6.4  The precept request for £9,000.00 was unanimously approved.

6.5  The Clerk reported that 2 quotes for replacement equipment had been received, although one would need updating as it was obtained prior to Covid.   Cllr Maynard suggested that the community were consulted over what equipment they would like to see installed after removal of the tower and the 2 spring toys.   The Clerk will consult via social media. 

Cllr McFadzean has confirmed, prior to the meeting, she is happy to be on the sub committee for progressing the project forward in the New Year

Item 7 - Planning
7.1 Updates on planning applications had previously been circulated and was approved by all present.

7.2  Application number PL/2021/10724 – Replacement Dwelling, Brookside Clevancy was discussed and there were no objections.    
Item 8 – Exchange of Information

8.1  Cllr Wilkins reported that there was no need to have a meeting regarding the Neighbourhood Plan until a decision had been made as to whether grant funding would be available next year.  Funding application usually open in April. 

8.2  The Chairman reported he and Cllr Wilkins had attended a meeting with the Community Governance Review Committee expressing an interest in moving the parish boundary to include the Wiltshire Wildlife Reserve at Penn into our Parish.

The Chairman reported there is a public meeting being held tomorrow night, He would circulate a link on how to join the meeting for those that were interested.

8.3  Cllr Leaning reported a dangerous situation had occurred following a vehicle breakdown on the bad corner by the Green in Goatacre.  A lady had broken down with two young children in the car and there were three very near misses as cars were travelling far to fast around the corner and nearly hit the broken down vehicle.  Cllr Leaning will contact Cllr O’Neill to report the incident.  The Chairman reported that the good news was a speed survey was going to be carried out along the A3102 from Lyneham to the Beversbrook roundabout.  Cllr Leaning also noted it was important to ensure the survey was carried out at a time when the MOD base a Lyneham was open and not during an Easter, Summer or Winter break.

8.4  Cllr Files had been approached and asked if there had been anymore news on a disabled parking space for residents in the Almshouses.  The Clerk confirmed she had already informed the residents that they had to submit the application personally; it could not be done via the Almshouses or Parish Council as WC needed personal information from the applicant. 

8.5  Cllr Hays reported that she had recently attended a Goatacre Village Hall meeting and they due to grants available they were in a reasonably good financial situation.

8.6  Cllr Hays is also still pursuing various options regarding a defibrillator for Goatacre.

8.7  Cllr Maynard reported that the Police had visited him at Corton as there had been a number of reports of Hare Coursing at the top of Clevancy, Corton and Highway.   The Clerk was asked to put out a notice on the Social Media Sites for walkers and dog walkers to say if they should come across this activity during a walk they should call 999 immediately to report it.  They should in no way try to engage with the people taking part, as it could be dangerous to do so. 

8.8  Cllr Hays reported that residents had noted some strange goings on in the Village Hall car park. Money and packages had been seen changing hands.  This has been reported to the police. 

Item 9 – Date of the Next Meeting
9.1    The next meeting of Hilmarton Parish Council is scheduled for Wednesday 2nd March 2022.

Item 10 - Close of the Meeting
10.1  The meeting closed at 9.20pm.  The Chairman thanked all for their attendance and wished everyone a very Happy Christmas and a safe and Prosperous New Year.
Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             
